
Attachment 4. Determination of Excess Wild Horses 

Spring Mountain Wild Horse and Burro Territory 

Spring Mountains National Recreation Area 

Humboldt-Toiyabe National Forest 

Clark County, Nevada 

This document is prepared in support of the Emergency Response Decision Memorandum for the 

2018 Emergency Wild Horse Gather near Cold Creek, Nevada. 

Forest Service regulations for implementing the Wild Free-Roaming Horse and Burro Act of 

1971 are found at 36 CFR 222. The regulations direct the Forest Service to remove excess wild 

horses or burros as follows: 

§222.69 Relocation and disposal of animals.

(a) The Chief, Forest Service, shall, when he determines over-population of wild horses and burros exists
and removal is required, take immediate necessary action to remove excess animals from that particular
territory. Such action shall be taken until all excess animals have been removed so as to restore a thriving
natural ecological balance to the range, and protect the range from deterioration associated with over­
population.

The Wheeler Pass Joint Management Area (JMA) is made up of the Spring Mountain Wild 

Horse and Burro Territory (WHBT), which encompasses approximately 102,221 acres within the 

Humboldt-Toiyabe National Forest's Spring Mountains National Recreation Area, and the 

Wheeler Pass Herd Management Area, which is approximately 275,000 acres within the 

Southern Nevada Bureau of Land Management (BLM) District. 

The Appropriate Management Level (AML) for the 377,221-acre JMA is 47-66 wild horses and 

20-35 burros. The AML for National Forest System lands was established by the 1996 Spring

Mountains General Management Plan. The AML for the BLM lands was established by the

2005 Decision Record and EA NV-052-05-399 Johnnie, Muddy Mountains, and Wheeler Pass

Herd Management Areas, Establishment of Appropriate Management Levels. The JMA is

currently overpopulated. The March 2018 estimate for the JMA is 275-325 wild horses, which is

392 percent above the high end of the AML range. There are an estimated 228-259 excess wild

horses in the JMA.

Due to prolonged drought and overgrazing by excess wild horses, range conditions in the Cold 

Creek area of the JMA have degraded to the point that the area can no longer sustain wild horses 

(Attachment 1. Range and Wild Horse Assessment). Utilization transects conducted in April 

2018 showed almost no forage available. 

The BLM conducted census flights over the Cold Creek area of the JMA during the week of 

April 23, 2018. They found approximately 200 wild horses in poor body condition (i.e., 

Henneke Body Condition Score of 3 or less) between Cold Creek and Gold Spring. Immediate 

removal of excess horses from the Cold Creek area of the JMA is required to allow the 
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